
In the early 1980s the Archives
received from internal sources an
apparent curiosity — a dusty,

black-framed photograph of the 
finish of a race at Kensington 
racecourse in 1920, thirty 
years before the coming of 
the university to the site. It 
was discovered that the small, 
elderly but resolute figure 
in a grey university security 
uniform standing in High Street 
outside Basser College each 
morning was the winning jockey 
in the photograph — Harry Reed,
over sixty years on. His links with 
the university and its site were
remarkable. After his racing career
ended, he was nightwatchman on the
Main Building, a member of security
and, finally, a porter at Basser. He
lived on campus, was sought out,
and gave the Archives generously of
his time and memories. An oral his-
tory was recorded. Walks were taken
with him, with sketch-pad, to make
notes about the very early days:
where the racecourse stables were
located, what changes occurred when
the migrants came to High Street
after the war. Photographs were
annotated and relevant secondary
sources selected. A few years later 
we added photographs of him, 
larger-than-life but still looking small,
as the chosen university figure in a
local community mural on the main
shopping street of Randwick.

Harry died in 1983 and, 
appropriately, on campus. One day 

in 1996 two of Harry’s children,
now in their middle years,

Henry and Rosalind, hesitat-
ingly and humbly
approached the Archives for
assistance in discovering
more about their father. 
The delight was mutual.
They could again listen to

their father’s voice, hear him
tell of his early life and tough

times, see our mix of photographs
and collected articles, and perhaps
gain some satisfaction from knowing
that the university had cared enough
to document such a life. They could
also share in Harry’s oft-repeated
story about the win shown in the
black-framed photograph that had
come into our possession. The win
was surely an omen for the future:
Harry’s horse was called The Student.
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Caricature of Harry Reed by C.S. (Jim) Smith. 
Harry Reed had a long association with the UNSW Kensington site, first 

as a jockey at Kensington Racecourse, then as security guard at the 
university and, finally, as a porter at Basser College. [CN1038/3]



The UNSW Archives has striven
since its establishment in February
1980 to engage closely with the peo-
ple that make up the university, and
to keep them at the centre of its con-
cerns, which is what makes stories
like Harry Reed’s so satisfying for us.

A desirable element in any
archival endeavour aimed at evoking
the life and times of individuals is to
acquire a broad diversity of records:
personal papers, photographs, film
and video, oral history, memorabilia,
publications and records of special
sub-groups — such as those of uni-
versity sports clubs, and organisa-
tions for staff and students. Today,
within this diversity, visual records
have an especially important place,
as does personal reminiscence.

Diverse documentation has
marked many efforts by the Archives
to capture something of the life and
times of many university figures.
Professor Fred Hollows was one. His
was one life which had tested the
routine structures of the university,
and much else — a life which
became, at the end, almost public
property. After the death of Fred
Hollows the Archives acquired his
research and activity records from
the Department of Ophthalmology,
Prince of Wales Hospital. But before
that, he had donated personal items
including four volumes of press-cut-
tings relating mainly to his work
fighting both the politicians and tra-
choma on behalf of the Aboriginal
peoples. We added variously a video

copy of a segment on his overseas
work donated generously by ‘60
Minutes’, copies of articles on his life
and work, and obituaries. Fred
Hollows found time, somehow, to
record for the Archives an oral histo-
ry interview, which may well have
been the last extended interview he
gave to anyone before he died.

As with Harry Reed, there are
some ‘signature’ visuals for Fred
Hollows. We hold two special photo-
graphs. One shows him examining
the eyes of an Aboriginal woman in
outback Australia in 1978. The
other, purchased by the Archives,
shows him with a happy young
Aboriginal woman, the then prime
minister, Bob Hawke, and his wife
Hazel, at Admiralty House on
Sydney Harbour in 1991. The work
depicted in the former led to the
occasion depicted in the latter:
namely, his official recognition as
Australian of the Year, alongside
Cathy Freeman as Young Australian
of the Year.

The Archives receives many
requests for information. One came
from the film director George Miller,
who wanted to know what year
architectural guru Buckminster
Fuller spoke to students on campus.
The scant evidence of one filmed lec-
ture in the Archives suggested it
might have been the early 1970s.



university life. The Archives has the
original of one of his cartoons and
has compiled information about his
other UNSW-related cartoons,
together with copies of them.
George Molnar was generous in his
support of these endeavours to doc-
ument his work. Universities, being
universities, often have intelligent
observers from within. C.S. (Jim)
Smith, a staff member, drew carica-
tures that were affixed to the walls
of the university workshop’s can-
teen. The Archives organised a pho-
tographic expedition to the canteen,
and there is now a pictorial record
of these caricatures with identifica-
tion available in the Archives.

Nothing better illustrates the
intent to place people at the centre of
the Archives’ concerns than the
Archives oral history program. Its
roots date back twenty years to an
interview (in April 1980) with the
late Tay Cuningham, then warden of
the University Union, and another
(in 1981) with Peter Spooner, the
first Professor of Landscape
Architecture in Australia. Academics
have a natural affinity with the inter-
view process — as do politicians.
When the writer was visiting the
head of the oral history unit at the
John F. Kennedy Presidential Library
in Boston in 1981, a telephone call
came through from a former aide to
Jimmy Carter. He wanted to arrange
a series of oral history interviews for
the Carter Administration. It was an
encouraging moment.

The UNSW Archives oral history
program has grown immeasurably
and achieved much since those first
interviews. It has built up an exten-
sive set of interviews that go beyond
just exploring the early life of the
university. They provide a rich and
broad perspective on living and
working in Australia, on growing up
here and in other countries — all
through the lives of its subjects. The
program’s special surveys and follow-
up interviews capturing the personal
experiences of some of the first two
decades of UNSW students, and of
senior academic women have been
revelatory in every respect. The pro-
gram has also produced publications,
which include Unique Providers
(1994), an illustrated history of the

extraordinary fundraising work of the
U Committee for UNSW over its first
thirty years. The Archives was excep-
tionally pleased to be able to generate
this kind of permanent public tribute
to the members of a voluntary group
who, through their personal efforts,
have made such an enormous differ-
ence right across the university.

There are those who think of
archives as being a mite dry and bor-
ing, in common with that publication
genre called ‘university history’. But
Patrick O’Farrell’s historical portrait
of UNSW was a delight with its 
narrative sweep, evocation of time
and place, personality and incident,
in its anecdotes, liveliness and often
unconventional choice of illustra-
tions. It is a demonstration against
the dull and boring in histories of
universities. The Archives was able to
make available to the research for this
history not only the traditional offi-
cial university records but also, fortu-
nately, sources for much of this story’s
colour. There were recorded personal

reminiscences, privately sourced pho-
tographs, cartoons and caricatures,
biographical profiles, as well as 
personal papers and useful personal
referrals to some of the many individ-
uals who have contributed to build-
ing up our holdings. We like to think
that Patrick O’Farrell’s blow against
one historiographical stereotype was
aided by our own long-held determi-
nation to avoid another stereotype, 
its archival counterpart.

Irene Reuter, then Irene Eyck, aged twen-
ty-six. The Reuters migrated to Australia
before the outbreak of World War II.
Irene Reuter, an active member of various
university-related associations including
the U Committee, was convener of the
first Book Fair. Both she and Fritz Reuter
have been interviewed for the Oral
History Program. [I. and F.H. Reuter
99A124]

(continued on page 4)
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Robert Quentin was head and
founding Professor of Drama at
UNSW from 1966, although

his association with this university
began in 1959 with his appointment
as associate professor in the school of
English and as founding director of
NIDA. He helped establish a univer-
sity drama department and dramatic
arts institution that attracted stu-
dents and enhanced the university’s
reputation. He also continued to

contribute in various ways to dra-
matic arts in Sydney, combining his
position as academic with that as
theatre entrepreneur.

Born in England, educated at
Oxford, commissioned in the Royal
Naval Volunteer Reserve during
World War II, Robert Quentin first
lived in Sydney for two years
(1945–47), where he produced The
Importance of Being Earnest at Bryant’s
Playhouse and directed Eugene

O’Neill’s Mourning Becomes Electra for
the Independent Theatre for (Dame)
Doris Fitton, before becoming stage
director for J.C. Williamson Ltd.
After returning to England in 1947,
he worked for the Old Vic Theatre
Company, in Bristol and in London,
and as a freelance producer until he
left in 1953 for the United States of
America, where he continued to be
involved with theatre and lectured
on drama at several universities.

He returned to Sydney in 1955
as general manager of the Australian
Elizabethan Theatre Trust’s opera
company, which was to be estab-
lished in Sydney and to tour the
country. This ambitious project 
provided a strong base for local 
operatic talent. Subsequently, helped
by H.C. Coombs, chairman of the
Trust, and (Sir) Philip Baxter, UNSW
vice-chancellor, Quentin and the
executive-director of the Trust, Hugh
Hunt, established NIDA to train 
professional actors and teach stage-
skills, with Quentin as its director
(1959–63). At the same time he was
appointed associate professor in the
school of English, which was to offer
drama as an academic subject.
Drama became a department in
1964, and a separate school, with
Quentin as professor and its first
head, in 1966. He was also director
of drama (1964–65) for the
Australian Elizabethan Theatre Trust.

Meanwhile, Quentin had helped
to found several professional drama
companies that transformed Sydney’s
theatre scene and encouraged a new
generation of mainstream theatre. In
1963 he and Tom Brown, NIDA’s
new director, established the Old
Tote Theatre Company to specialise
in the classics. The Old Tote was
located in a renovated tin shed (next
to the old totalisator building) in the
university’s grounds. Its first produc-
tion, Chekhov’s The Cherry Orchard,
which was directed by Quentin, set a
new standard for professional theatre 

Robert Quentin (1917–79)
Adapted from an entry prepared by Julia Horne for the Australian Dictionary of Biography

Robert Quentin, associate professor in English and foundation Professor of Drama at
UNSW, 1959–77, and founding director of NIDA, 1959–63 [CN122/816]

(continued on page 6)
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in Sydney. He was involved in the 



University
Photographer’s 

collection in Archives

At the beginning of this year
University Photographer Tony
Potter, a familiar face around

the campus for the past twelve years,
farewelled UNSW. Tony Potter, who
has taken tens of thousands of uni-
versity-related photographs, said the
best part of his job was getting out
and seeing what people did in the
university. Before his departure, Tony
transferred his huge collection of
photographs, negatives and trans-
parencies to the University Archives
— a welcome addition to the exten-
sive photographic collection already
held by the Archives.

This latest accession alone
includes around 37,000 negatives,
2500 prints, 700 slides, 600 proof-

sheets and 400 transparencies. The
photographs mainly cover the period
1989–2000, many having appeared
in various university publications
including Uniken and Graduate
Review. There are also photographs
taken for university organisations to
record commemorative events, as
well as numerous portraits of people
and general campus shots. Tony’s
campus photographs were recently
published in the February–March
2000 issue of the architecture and
design magazine Monument.

Tony Potter’s collection contains,
in effect, his ‘working papers’, sys-
tematically documenting UNSW and
its people over the 1990s. The uni-
versity community can be grateful
that he has preserved these photo-
graphs and had the foresight to
deposit this vast collection with the
University Archives, thus increasing
the chances of its survival for use by

News

Class photo, Alexander Mackie College,
early 1960s [CN988/16]

Origins No. 6 7

Origins.1  1/2/01  12:38 PM  Page 7



present and future generations.
The photographs are organised

according to people’s names, facul-
ties, departments and broad subject
categories. They may be viewed in
the University Archives.

St  George Inst i tute  
of  Educat ion

With the closure of the St George
campus at Oatley at the end of 1998,
the University Archives acquired an
important collection of material from
the St George Institute of Education.
This collection includes records of the
institute’s preceding bodies: Alex-
ander Mackie College and Alexander
Mackie College of Advanced Education.

These records date back to 1958,
when the Alexander Mackie College
was established in Paddington in
inner-city Sydney. The college was
named after a Scottish émigré, princi-
pal of Sydney Teachers’ College in
1906, and Professor of Education at
the University of Sydney from 1910,
and provided training for primary
and high school teachers in art,
music, science and social science. As
student numbers grew, classes came
to be conducted at five different sites
in Sydney. The reorganisation of terti-
ary education in the 1970s
led to several changes at
what was now called the
Alexander Mackie College of
Advanced Education, includ-
ing the development of
award courses in visual arts
and art education, from
which the current College of
Fine Arts emerged. Greater
student numbers and diversi-
ty of courses prompted the
establishment of the Oatley
campus in 1981.

The records cover a
wide range of items provid-
ing insight into many differ-
ent aspects of education
training in New South Wales
from the 1950s to the 1990s
and include practical teach-
ing reports (1965–77),
choral concert programs
(1959–69), athletic and
swimming carnival pro-
grams, course outlines as
well as minutes of meetings

of college-related bodies.
Publications include calendars/hand-
books, annual reports, yearbooks,
and student magazines. There is also
a large collection of photographs
including those of classes (1958–73),
graduations and staff, as well as cam-
pus views. The collection also con-
tains material prepared for ‘St George
2000’, the institute’s response to the
‘UNSW Options 2000’ proposals for
the future of the Oatley campus.

There are gaps. The college only
appointed an archivist in 1986, by
which time a number of records had
already been lost. Cramped facilities
in the early years and the later dis-
persal of facilities over several sites
probably contributed to these losses.
Nonetheless, the collection is exten-
sive and contains a variety of material
covering the second half of the twen-
tieth century. A guide has been pre-
pared and will soon be available on



Call ing 1970s alumni

The Oral History Program is to
survey student experience of
the 1970s, thanks to a gener-

ous donation by UNSW law alumnus
Mr Peter Noble, which has made this
possible.

Previous surveys have examined
student experience at UNSW in the
1950s and 1960s. The completed
questionnaires from those surveys are
now a valuable archival source for
student life and life in Australia in
those years. The 1970s survey con-
sists of an in-depth questionnaire to
help alumni construct memoirs of
their student life. Anyone who was a
UNSW student in the 1970s is invit-
ed to participate. There is also a spe-
cial questionnaire for those who were
overseas students.

If you would like to help the
Archives document this important
decade, please provide Dr Julia
Horne (contact details on the back
page of Origins) with your name and
postal address and you will be for-
warded a questionnaire.

Introductory oral  
history workshops

Julia Horne, co-ordinator of the Oral
History Program in the UNSW Archives,
will conduct two introductory weekend
workshops on oral history in March
2001: ‘Interviewing people about
their lives’ (3 March) and ‘Producing
oral histories’ (17 March). They are an
opportunity to learn the subtleties of
interview techniques, and how memo-
ry works. You will also find out how
to transcribe and edit an interview
and present it as a finished product.

Contact UNSW Professional for
more details about the workshops —

ph: 9385 2726 or email: 
<unswprofessional@unsw.edu.au>.
The full UNSW Professional Summer
School program is online at 
<unswprofessional.arts.unsw.edu.au/>

Oral history in
Singapore and Malaysia

Staff at the Oral History Program
have interviewed approximately
twenty overseas alumni from
Singapore and Malaysia about their
student experience in Australia in the
1950s and 1960s. These are valuable
documents about Asian perspectives
of postwar Australia, and reveal inter-
esting aspects of Australian-Asian
relations in that period. Some of the
in-depth interviews are now available
in the Archives, subject to access
conditions. A few of the photographs
donated by the alumni are featured in
this issue of Origins.

A nat ional  directory 
of  oral  history

A new, electronic directory to
Australian oral history collections is
now available online. Maintained by
the National Library of Australia, this
directory provides details of private
and public oral history collections
throughout Australia. It is searchable
by subject category, name of collec-
tion and date/decade of recording. Go
to <www.nla.gov.au/ohdir/> online,
for more information.

This is a selection of records received
by the University Archives from
August 1999 to October 2000.

The Archives extends its special
thanks to all depositors. We are
always interested in receiving docu-
mentary, visual or other material
relating to the university and its



about student life and Australia in the
1960s. Singapore alumnus. [OH125]

Cranmer, V. Group photograph of staff
of Applied Chemistry at Ultimo,



about student life and Australia in the
1960s. Malaysian alumnus. [OH116]

Leo, Andra. Oral history interview
about student life in the 1960s.
[OH126]

Long Foo Yee, Fred. Oral history inter-
view about student life and Australia
in the 1960s. Singapore alumnus.
[OH132]

McKenzie, Marie. Colour slides of
UNSW campus taken in 1979 as part
of a film production subject under-
taken in the then School of Drama.
[00A120]

Martin, H. Poster of the Chemical
Society, New South Wales University
of Technology, advertising a lecture by
Professor Alexander, early 1950s.
[L.W.O. Martin 99A123]

Myers, R.H. T-shirt and Dragon figure
presented to Myers at the time of his



Protocol Office. Graduation Booklets,
1998, 1999. [V3]

University Council. Committees of
Council agendas, minutes and papers,
1999. [multiple accessions]

UNSW Art Curator. Correspondence
and photographs about the Sanggawa
Visual Artists Collective’s visit to
Sydney and the design and execution
of their mural, Paloob Sa Labas, for
UNSW campus, 1995. [00A44] 

UNSW Working Parties. Papers, reports,


